EXECUTIVE

MONDAY 3 OCTOBER 2005 AT 1.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman) (Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Bloxham (Environment Housing Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economic Development and Regeneration

Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Firth (Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Mrs Geddes (Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Jefferson (Policy and Performance Management Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Knapton (Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder)

ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillor Mrs Prest was present as Vice Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Councillor Boaden was present as Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Councillor Weber was present as an observer.

COUNCILLOR JOHN GUEST

Members expressed their sadness at the death of Councillor John Guest and took a moment of reflection as a mark of respect to his memory.

DECLARATION OF INTEREST   

Councillor Jefferson (Policy and Performance Management Portfolio Holder) declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct on Minute EX.192/05) (Food Service Plan) by reason of his business interests.

MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings held on 4 and 13 July and 1 August 2005 were agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

EX.188/05
PETITION FROM RESIDENTS OF DOWBECK ROAD 



(Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services submitted Report CTS.32/05 concerning a petition signed by 81 residents of Dowbeck Road asking the Council to address ongoing problems of anti-social behaviour in Dowbeck Road.

The petitioners were requesting the installation of CCTV to help monitor and eliminate problems of youths on motorbikes, burning of cars and caravans and general anti-social behaviour.

A representative of the petitioners had been invited to speak at the meeting but no-one was present.

With regard to abandoned vehicles, the Head of Commercial and Technical Services reported that the Council had been requested to deal with five vehicles in the last year, with two requiring removal.

The Community Safety Development Officer was, at present, gathering information on incidents in the area which will be used to advise on future actions to address problems of anti-social behaviour.

The cost of a CCTV camera would be approximately £25,000 fully installed plus annual revenue costs of £6,000.  The petitioners' request had been forwarded to the CCTV Sub Group of the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership which assesses all requests for CCTV against set criteria.  The petitioners would be informed of the outcome of this assessment, together with details of any other actions considered appropriate to deal with incidents of anti-social behaviour, as identified by the Community Safety Development Officer.

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services further reported that the issue of anti-social behaviour had been discussed at a meeting of the Neighbourhood Forum held on 28 September 2005.  The Police had taken on board a number of matters raised at that meeting and the City Council had agreed to keep the area tidy through increased street cleaning and removal of graffiti, etc.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, considered that the introduction of a mobile CCTV camera would be helpful in this and other areas to assist in eradicating anti-social behaviour.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the CCTV Sub-Group of the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership be requested to assess the request for CCTV and inform the petitioners of the result of the assessment.

2.
That the Community Safety Development Officer be requested to consider what other actions may be appropriate to deal with incidents of anti-social behaviour.

Reasons for Decision

It has been agreed that all requests for new CCTV installations would be assessed against criteria established by the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership CCTV Sub-Group.

EX.189/05
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING – APRIL TO 

JUNE 2005 (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy and Performance Management

Subject Matter

To consider a Minute Excerpt from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 8 September 2005 on the corporate performance monitoring report of the Head of Strategy and Performance.

The following comments on the report had been made by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee:-

"(a)
Some Members were critical of the corporate management of the Authority and the culture of the organisation which did not appear to understand the importance of performance indicators and the need to collect the information.  Members were concerned that they were not being presented with full information from which performance could be properly monitored.  It was imperative that an accurate overall position was known so that action could be taken to improve the Council’s performance wherever possible.

(b)
Members were concerned that some targets had been set lower than the previous year and that it was left to Business Unit Heads to decide on the targets set.  It was important for targets to be set to ensure that staff were striving for improved performance.

(c)
Where performance had deteriorated, relevant Managers should be required to demonstrate the actions they are taking to address the problems and these actions should be monitored for effectiveness.

(d)
Regarding the format of the report, Members asked for all the Corporate Resources performance indicators to be grouped together.  Some Members found the various symbols used in the performance indicator tables to be confusing and difficult to understand.  Additional narrative as to action to be taken to improve failing performance was also seen as very useful."

The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had agreed to participate in a workshop to identify possible new performance indicators covering new priority areas which could be used to monitor performance.

The Vice-Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and expanded on the Committee's comments.

Dr Gooding, Executive Director, reported that he shared the Overview and Scrutiny Committee's concerns at the low level of Performance Indicator returns from Business Units.  He had raised this issue with Business Unit Heads at a CMT meeting held earlier in the day and had asked Business Unit Heads to ensure that their monthly returns were forward to Strategy and Performance on time.  A Management Briefing was taking place on 4 October 2005 at which senior Managers would begin to look at designing new Performance Indicators to more accurately reflect the new Council priorities and to make them more challenging and meaningful for staff.

Councillor Jefferson, Policy and Performance Management Portfolio Holder, confirmed that he would be monitoring progress in this area and be involved in the discussions on revising current Performance Indicators.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be informed of the action being taken to address their concerns.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the Minute Excerpt of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.190/05
INFORMATION AND COMMUNICATIONS TECHNOLOGY 


(ICT) STRATEGY (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Corporate Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a Minute Excerpt from the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 8 September 2005 on the Information and Communications Technology Strategy.

The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had made a number of comments on the Strategy and wished to draw particular attention to - 

(i)
the need to split the document into Policy and Strategy statements and 
to improve the presentation of the document;

(ii)
the anticipated cost savings being identified in the document;

(iii)
the costs for non Council users being included in the document;

(iv)
a training plan should be included in the document;

(v)
a Glossary of acronyms should be included at the front of the 
document;

Dr Gooding, Executive Director, reported that the matters raised by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee would be considered as part of the review of the draft Strategy.  A further report with a revised draft Strategy would be submitted to a future meeting of the Executive.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the views of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be taken into account in revising the draft Strategy.

Reasons for Decision

The observations of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee will be considered by the Head of Customer and Information Services as part of the consultation process on the draft ICT Strategy.

EX.191/05
DEALING WITH ABANDONED VEHICLES 



(Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

To consider a Minute Excerpt from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 15 September 2005 concerning a report from the Head of Commercial and Technical Services which had updated the Committee with progress with the removal of abandoned vehicles, a schedule to remove untaxed vehicles and the proposed car clear scheme.

The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had requested the Executive to ensure that action to improve the Council's ability to deal with the problem of abandoned vehicles was progressed as a priority.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, reported that there had been a good discussion at Overview and Scrutiny Committee and that he shared the wish to progress as a priority the Council's ability to deal with the problem of abandoned vehicles.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be thanked for their consideration of the matter and the Executive will ensure that action to improve the Council's ability to deal with the problem of abandoned vehicles is progressed as a priority.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the Minute reference from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

EX.192/05
FOOD SERVICE PLAN (Key Decision)

Councillor Jefferson, having declared a personal interest, remained in the meeting room but took no part in the discussion on this item.

Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman) declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct by reason of his business interests.  He withdrew from the chair, remained in the meeting room but took no part in the discussion on this item.

Councillor Firth (Vice-Chairman) chaired the meeting for this item.

Portfolio
Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

A Minute Excerpt from the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 1 September 2005 was submitted containing the views of the Committee on the draft Food Service Plan.

The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had welcomed the Food Service Plan and agreed to review performance on the Plan on at least an annual basis focusing on targets in-house and on wider performance indicators.

The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and addressed the Executive.  He drew attention to the need to improve performance in Food Safety inspections and there were reservations that this would be achieved given that the Plan relied upon the current levels of staffing being maintained.  Self assessment of food premises should be backed up with spot checks by Environmental Services staff.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the views of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and its agreement to review performance on at least an annual basis be welcomed and the Food Service Plan be referred to the City Council for formal approval.

Reasons for Decision

To consider the views of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee prior to forwarding the Food Service Plan to the City Council for formal approval.

EX.193/05
HOUSING RENEWAL POLICY (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager submitted Report EPS.49/05 enclosing a draft Housing Renewal Policy for consideration.

A Housing Renewal Policy had been adopted by the City Council in 2003 and this was the first review of that Policy.

The revised Policy incorporated the findings of the 2002 and 2005 Local Housing Condition Surveys.  These Surveys indicated that the unfitness rate of the housing stock in Carlisle was lower than that throughout the rest of England, and it was now time to utilise other methods by which to continue to improve the housing stock.  This would be achieved by the introduction of Group Repair Schemes and Housing Renewal Areas to take forward the regeneration of areas that are known to require intervention.

The Policy would also be linked to local initiatives such as Carlisle South, Carlisle Renaissance and the general regeneration of the City.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the draft Housing Renewal Policy be approved as the basis for consultation with the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Reasons for Decision

To widen the scope of the Housing Renewal Policy to allow delivery of the Housing Strategy and support the work of Carlisle Renaissance and the wider regeneration strategy.

EX.194/05
WASTE MINIMISATION – OPTIONS FOR THE FUTURE OF 

THE COUNCIL’S REFUSE COLLECTION SERVICE 



(Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

The Head of Commercial and Technical Services submitted Report CTS.33/05 concerning the introduction of the Landfill Allowance Trading Scheme (LATS) which set limits, and year on year reductions, on the amount of municipal waste that can be disposed to landfill.

The City Council required to look at the overall amount of household waste generated in Carlisle and in particular, the amount that is termed 'residual,' or not recycled, and which has continued to grow.

Whilst responsibility for LATS lies primarily with the County Council as Waste Disposal Authority, the City Council's participation in the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership is recognition of the fact that the impact of LATS has the potential to affect everyone in Carlisle as potential penalties on Cumbria County Council would impact on the level of Council Tax being paid to Cumbria County Council.

A Waste Collection Focus Group had been established, comprising cross party representation from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, members of the Carlisle Environment Forum and an Officer from Eden District Council, to investigate potential options for the future of the refuse collection service.

The Focus Group had identified the following three options:-

Option 1 - Provide wheeled bins for residual waste (refuse) with restrictions placed on 'side waste' collected (i.e only waste in the bin is collected).  Collection of residual waste to be weekly with recyclables collected on alternate weeks as is presently the case.

Option 2 - Provide wheeled bins for residual waste (refuse) and place restrictions on side waste collected (i.e. only waste in the bin is collected).  Collection of residual waste would alternate each week with recycling collections.

Option 3 - Provide coloured sacks for residual waste (refuse) with a restriction on the number of sacks collected.  Collection of residual waste would be weekly with recyclables collected on alternate weeks.

The Focus Group had considered that Option 2, with a number of major caveats, represented the option most likely to enable Carlisle to successfully address the need to minimise waste.

A workshop for Members of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee had been arranged for 12 October 2005 to allow Overview and Scrutiny Members to consider the options.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder, pointed out that this report was the start of a process of increasing environmental awareness in order to meet Government targets regarding waste to landfill and recycling.  For every one tonne of waste sent to landfill over a set target, Cumbria County Council would be fined £150 by the Government.  This fine would be paid for by Council Tax payers.

It was important for the Council to ensure that any revised refuse collection system introduced was flexible in meeting the needs of the public whatever their circumstances.  There may be people with disabilities who would be unable to cope with a wheeled bin.  Some properties may also be unsuitable for wheeled bins.  Further Civic Amenity sites for the disposal of waste were planned as were more collection points for recycling cardboard.

The record of the public of Carlisle in supporting recycling schemes was particularly good and it was important to ensure that any revised system encouraged continued support.

Councillor Bloxham noted that the report was to be considered at an Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny workshop and did not wish to put forward a recommended option at this stage pending the results of the workshop being reported back to the Executive.

Summary of options rejected

None of the options were rejected at this stage.

DECISION

1.
That the contents of the report be noted.

2.
That the report be referred for consideration at an Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee Workshop on 12 October 2005 and the outcome be reported to the next meeting of the Executive.

3.
That the Executive requests the Head of Commercial and Technical Services and other appropriate Officers to carry out a detailed assessment of the three options with the outcome forming the basis of a further report to the next meeting of the Executive.

Reasons for Decision

To ensure that changes to a key Council service meet the strategic objectives outlined and enable the Council to continue to provide a quality waste collection service.

EX.195/05
MID TERM REVIEW OF CARLISLE CITY VISION AND 


PROPOSALS FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF A CARLISLE



LOCAL STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Policy and Performance Management

Subject Matter

The Head of Strategy and Performance submitted Report SP.30/05 concerning a mid term review of Carlisle City Vision and proposed revised arrangements for Local Strategic Partnerships following the dissolution of the Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership.

Carlisle City Vision is a partnership of almost 100 local organisations in the private, public, voluntary and community sectors.  A City Vision Strategy had been launched in 2002 with the ambitious aim of ensuring a high quality of life for all in both the urban and rural communities. The following five themes had been identified which were regarded as important to Carlisle’s socio-economic development over the ten year life of the Strategy:-  

- Communities

- Economic Prosperity

- Health and Wellbeing

- Infrastructure, Environment and Transport; and

- Celebrating Carlisle

Within those themes, various ambitions and measures had been articulated.  Although commended at the time at Ministerial level, the Vision was aspirational in nature and not SMART (specific, measurable, achievable, realistic, time-bound).  In addition, as no prioritisation had taken place on the wealth of ambitions contained within the Strategy, the partnership started life without a clear sense of direction.  This adversely affected the success of the partnership, both in terms of commitment from partners and progress on the Strategy.

Despite those problems, common in many strategic partnerships, there remained a desire from partners to succeed in partnership working and the adoption of Learning City development as a City Vision priority in 2004 united partners behind a common objective.  In order to ensure continued goodwill and support, it is important to review the Strategy, structure, membership and governance arrangements of the City Vision to ensure that Carlisle has a strong and effective partnership (and Strategy) for taking forward some of the challenging issues that the City faces.  The report expanded on the background to the City Vision and recommended issues to be addressed as part of a mid-term review of the Partnership and the Community Strategy.

The Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership had recently been disbanded and the opportunity now existed for the City Vision Partnership to become the new Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership.  To this end, it was recommended that a review be undertaken by a group drawn from both the Council and key stakeholders from the City Vision Stakeholders' Group.  The review would commence in early October 2005 with a view to City Vision being relaunched as the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership in the beginning of 2006.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Executive agrees to a mid-term review of the City Vision Partnership, as described in Report SP.30/05, and its relaunch as the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership.

2.
That the information in Report SP.30/05 be noted.

3.
That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the Leader arrange to meet key stakeholders in order to ascertain their views and for these to be reported back to the Executive meeting on 24 October 2005.

Reasons for Decision

It was agreed, when disbanding the Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership, that Carlisle would form its own Local Strategic Partnership.  The decisions take this forward.

EX.196/05
THREE RIVERS STRATEGY – UPDATE (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities



Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport submitted Report CLS.15/05 detailing the outcome of workshops held involving the City Council, County Council, Capita, Environment Agency and Carlisle Leisure Limited to develop ideas for potential projects on the Three Rivers.

The following themes had been identified:-

(a)
Developing a cycle and footpath network linking to the existing network to enhance substantially the present arrangements and enabling movement across the City using the river corridors.

(b)
Signage and interpretation had been highlighted as important to assist both visitors and residents alike to find places such as the Castle, Tullie House and the Hadrians' Wall National Trail.

(c)
The use of public art to enhance the environment linked to local themes with consideration also given to festivals and seasonal exhibitions.

(d)
Informal recreation areas providing picnic sites at appropriate points along the rivers and developing parkland where this does not conflict with flood defence requirements.

(e)
Enhancing existing and developing new nature reserves and wildlife sites.  The rivers are designated as sites of special scientific interest with a high level of statutory protection for wildlife. Additionally, there is clear potential for learning opportunities, both formal and informal, with links to existing work by the natural history staff at Tullie House, as well as the parks and countryside staff who work with schools on environmental projects.

(f)
Developing an open air arena along the Eden, potentially building upon the site at Bitts Park currently used for the fire show. The potential to develop a public area near to Junction 43 of the M6 could also be investigated. More ambitious proposals have been identified but would require considerable work to determine their viability.

There was a need to co-ordinate certain work, for example on cycleways, with flood defence work currently being planned by the Environment Agency. This would require agreement on specifications with the Agency by November 2005. 

Carlisle Renaissance also has clear implications for the Three Rivers Strategy. The initiatives are complementary, especially in the area of sustainable communities and the Three Rivers Strategy would help to inform the future development of Carlisle Renaissance. The development of the Caldew Viaduct area within Carlisle Renaissance offers a tremendous opportunity to enhance this river corridor as a sustainable transport link, assisting in the movement of people around the City.

The ideas and vision for the Three Rivers Strategy, as with Carlisle Renaissance, must balance aspiration with the ability to deliver, creating a clear impression of how the City Council wishes to see the City's river frontages in years to come. It is expected that the work underway to develop and cost the ideas for the Three Rivers Strategy will be subsumed within the broader remit of the Carlisle Renaissance as that project puts in place the steps needed for the vision to become reality.

Councillor Knapton, Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder, welcomed the report and the ideas being put forward for the Three Rivers Strategy.  He particularly noted the proposals to provide cycleways and footways which could be used to link College campuses and City Centre schools.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport, in consultation with relevant Officers, be requested to provide clearer costed options for consideration to a future meeting of the Executive.  A timetable for this work should also be developed to enable consideration being given to funding issues as part of the Executive's 2006/07 Budget deliberations.

2.
That progress on developing the Three Rivers Strategy be noted and the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport be authorised to continue working with the County Council and Environment Agency on the River Petterill project.

Reasons for Decision

To facilitate progress with the Three Rivers Strategy.

EX.197/05
FORWARD PLAN OF KEY DECISIONS OF THE EXECUTIVE



(Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Various

Subject Matter

The Forward Plan of key decisions of the Executive covering the period 1 October 2005 to 31 January 2006 was submitted.

An item on the Information and Communications Technology Strategy had been included in the Forward Plan for discussion at this meeting but has been deferred as the Head of Customer and Information Services is still gathering comments on the Strategy.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Forward Plan be noted.

2.
That the position regarding the Information and Communications Technology Strategy be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.198/05
OFFICER DECISIONS (Non-Key Decisions)

Portfolio
Corporate Resources

Subject Matter

Details of decisions taken by the Head of Member Support and Employee Services were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decisions, attached at Appendix A, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.199/05
INDIVIDUAL PORTFOLIO HOLDER DECISIONS 



(Non-Key Decisions)

Portfolio
Health and Community Activities

Subject Matter

Details of decisions taken by the Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decisions, attached at Appendix B, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.200/05
LOCAL AUTHORITIES AND HEALTH AND SAFETY



EXECUTIVE WORKING TOGETHER (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport

Subject Matter

A report of the Food Safety Team Manager (EPS.47/05) was submitted concerning significant changes set by the Health and Safety Commission in how the enforcing authorities, ie the Health and Safety Executive and Local Authorities, work together.

A programme is to be developed which will contribute to the recognition of health and safety as a cornerstone of a civilised society.  The principal aim of the programme is the more effective use of Health and Safety Executive and Local Authority resources in reducing accidents and ill health at work.  It is hoped that this will, in turn, contribute to initiatives for regeneration and health and wellbeing in local communities, thereby enhancing employment and business viability.

A national ‘Statement of Intent’ has been signed on behalf of the Health and Safety Executive and the Local Authority Association.  The Health and Safety Commission would like to see local statements signed between individual Local Authorities and the Health and Safety Executive.

A regional ‘signing event’ is to be held on 13 October 2005 at the Lancaster House Hotel, Lancaster to promote this new Strategy.  It is anticipated that Local Statements of Intent will be signed by elected representatives of all Local Authorities in Lancashire and Cumbria and the Health and Safety Executive.

The focus of the event will be to target the benefits of effective health and safety enforcement and to endorse the development of good partnership practice across Lancashire and Cumbria between Local Authorities and the Health and Safety Executive.

The relevant Portfolio Holder is unable to attend this event and it is suggested that Members may wish to nominate the Acting Head of Environmental Protection Services to attend the ‘signing event’ on 13 October, and to sign the Local Statement of Intent on behalf of the Council.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the new Strategy 'Health and Safety in Great Britain to 2010 and Beyond be noted.'

2.
That the Acting Head of Environmental Protection Services be nominated to attend the special event at Lancaster on 13 October 2005 to sign the Local Statement of Intent on behalf of the Authority.

Reasons for Decision

To support the new Health and Safety Commission Strategy and to make  arrangements for the Local Authority to be represented at the special signing event.

EX.201/05
BAD DEBT WRITE OFFS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services (RB.6/05) recommending the writing off of bad debts over £1,000 and informing the Executive of action taken under delegated authority to write-off bad debts under £1,000.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Head of Finance be authorised to write-off the sum of £29,374.52 in respect of debts over £1,000.

2.
That the Head of Finance's action in writing off debts totalling £66,565.39 in respect of bad debts under £1,000 be noted.

3.
That it is also noted that £17,028.71 previously written off had been collected and would be credited to accounts as indicated in Report RB.6/05.

Reasons for Decision

To approve the writing off of bad debts over £1,000.

EX.202/05
CUMBRIA FLOOD RECOVERY FUND (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Cross Cutting

Subject Matter

The Head of Economic and Community Development submitted Report ECD.13/05 concerning a request from the Cumbria Community Foundation for additional resources to continue the work of the Flood Recovery Fund.  The City Council had initially awarded £50,000 funding when the Foundation had been set up.

Confirmation had been received that this funding had been spent in the Carlisle area and details of grants awarded to Groups from the Fund were submitted.

The Cumbria Community Foundation had consulted key stakeholders in April 2005 with a consultation paper regarding the future of the Fund and its role.  This had concluded that the potential for further community or corporate fundraising was limited and the only prospect of additional resources was from the public sector.

The Foundation had identified that there would be a need to consider applications for grants from individuals and households in the period September to December 2005 as people returned to their homes.  Funding would be directed to these applications and any other additional requests from groups.

The County Council had recently agreed to provide a further £40,000 funding for the Foundation and the balance of the Fund now stood at approximately £100,000.

The Executive was requested to give consideration to the Foundation's request for further funding and whether it was considered that the Foundation should continue in existence.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder pointed out that the City Council continued to support flood victims and the uninsured from the £1.5m grant provided by the Government.  The City Council had also allocated £1m of resources into developing the Carlisle Renaissance initiative and a further £1m had been allocated for expenditure in the immediate aftermath of the flood.  People affected by the floods had also received relief on their Council Tax.

As regards the future of the Cumbria Community Foundation, Councillor Bloxham considered that this was a matter for the Foundation itself to determine.  The City Council would not be able to provide continuous funding for the Foundation.  However, Councillor Bloxham recommended that the sum of £10,000 be awarded to the Foundation from within existing budgets.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the sum of £10,000 be awarded to the Cumbria Community Foundation to directly support people and Groups affected by the flooding in the Carlisle area and Officers be requested to find the sum from within existing budgets.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive decided to provide a further £10,000 funding for the Cumbria Community Foundation.

PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public and press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in the Paragraph numbers (as indicated in each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

EX.203/05
BAD DEBT WRITE OFFS (Non-Key Decision)



(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 7 of Part 1 of 



Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Finance and Resources

Subject Matter

To consider a report from the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services (RB.6/05) on details of individual bad debt cases which the Executive have agreed should be written off as part of Minute EX.201/05 preceding.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the individual bad debts be written off.

Reasons for Decision

To receive details of individual bad debt cases.

EX.204/05
NEW DEAL – IMPLICATIONS OF CHANGES IN THE 


CONTRACT (Non-Key Decision)



(Public and press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 9 of Part 1 of



Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

Portfolio
Economic Development and Regeneration

Subject Matter

The Head of Economic and Community Development submitted Report ECD.14/05 indicating that the Job Centre Plus had issued a variation to the Council's New Deal Contracts that will result in substantially reduced income for the remainder of 2005/06.  On this basis, the Council's contract is no longer viable.  There were also questions over the ability of the Council to service future New deal contracts which are due to be retendered from March 2006.  The report explored the implications of this situation and its potential effect on staff and budgets.

Members pointed out that the Council had originally entered into New Deal contracts on the basis of there being no cost to the Council.  The variations to the contracts being imposed by Job Centre Plus would mean that they are no longer viable and, regretfully, the New Deal Team would have to be wound up.  The City Council would use its best endeavours to redeploy staff from the New Deal Team.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the City Council gives notice to JobCentrePlus of its intention to terminate its existing New Deal contracts from 31 December 2005.

2.
That the New Deal Team be wound up and staff contracts terminated with effect from 31 December 2005.

3.
That the City Council use its best endeavours to redeploy staff from the New Deal Team.

Reasons for Decision

To manage the termination of the New Deal contract with due regard for staff and the need to safeguard City Council resources.

(The meeting ended at 2.00 pm)

